


PALM BEACH COUNTY COMMISSION ON ETHICS 

MEMORANDUM OF INQUIRY 

To: Mark Bannon, Interim Executive Director 

From: Anthony C. Bennett, Investigator 

Re: AN15-024- Gordon Eaton, Parks and Recreation, City of Delray Beach 

• Background 

This matter came to the attention of the Commission on Ethics (COE) staff via a letter dated May 19, 2015 from 
Mr. Donald Cooper (Complainant), City Manger of Delray Beach (the City), addressed to the COE Executive 
Director. According to the letter, the City tasked external auditors with comparing City employee contact 
information to City vendor contract information to see if there were possible employee conflicts. The audit 
reviewed those vendors who conducted business with the City from 2011 to present. 

A separate document was attached which listed a number of names of individuals that were apparently employees 
of the City. City Employee Gordon Eaton (Respondent), Delray Beach Parks and Recreation, was listed as being 
employed by Tropical Landscapers, Inc., a company determined to be a vendor of the City from 2010 through 
2014. A total of $1,364.00 was paid to this vendor during this period. Complainant alleges due to Mr. Eaton being 
employed by Tropical Landscapers, Inc. he may be in violation of Section 2-443(d) of the PBC Code of Ethics 
Ordinance as he is also an employee of the City. 

The following documents were provided with the letter and submitted to the file: 

• Documents provided by Complainant 

1. Complainant Letter outlining the allegation(s) made. (1 page) 
2. Spreadsheet of City employees working as alleged vendors of the City. (13 pages) 

• Applicable Law 

The Following section of the PBC Commission on Ethics Ordinance establishes jurisdiction in this matter: 

Sec. 2-254. Creation and jurisdiction. 

The Palm Beach County Commission on Ethics (hereinafter "commission on ethics") is hereby established. 
The jurisdiction of the commission on ethics shall extend to any person required to comply with the 
countywide code of ethics, the county lobbyist registration ordinance, and the county post-employment 
ordinance ... (Emphasis added) 

The following portions of the PBC Code of Ethics ordinance are relevant to this matter: 

Section 2-442. Definitions. 

Official or employee means any official or employee of the county or the municipalities located within the 
county, whether paid or unpaid. The term "employee" includes but is not limited to all managers, department 
heads and personnel of the county or the municipalities located within the county ... The term "official" shall 
mean members of the board of county commissioners, a mayor, members of local municipal governing 
bodies, and members appointed by the board of county commissioners, members of local municipal governing 
bodies or mayors or chief executive officers that are not members of local municipal governing body, as 
applicable, to serve on any advisory, quasi judicial, or any other board of the county, state, or any other 
regional, local, municipal, or corporate entity. (Emphasis added) 

Vendor means any person or entity who has a pending bid proposal, or offer or request to sell goods or 
services, sell or lease real or personal property, or who currently sells goods or services, or sells or leases real 
or personal property, to the county or municipality involved in the subject contract or transaction as 
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applicable. For the purposes of this definition a vendor entity includes an owner, director, manager or 
employee. 

As a an employee of the City of Delray Beach within the Parks and Recreation Department, Gordon Eaton is under 
the jurisdiction of the Palm Beach County Code of Ethics and the COE. 

Sec. 2-443. Prohibited conduct. 

(d) Contractual relationships. No official or employee shall enter into any contract or other transaction for 
goods or services with their respective county or municipality. This prohibition extends to all contracts or 
transactions between the county or municipality as applicable or any person, agency or entity acting for 
the county or municipality as applicable, and the official or employee, directly or indirectly, or the official 
or employee's outside employer or business. Any such contract, agreement, or business arrangement 
entered into in violation of this subsection may be rescinded or declared void by the board of county 
commissioners pursuant to section 2-448(c) or by the local municipal governing body pursuant to local 
ordinance as applicable. This prohibition shall not apply to employees who enter into contracts with Palm 
Beach County or a municipality as part of their official duties with the county or that municipality. This 
prohibition also shall not apply to officials or employees who purchase goods from the county or 
municipality on the same terms available to all members of the public. (Emphasis added) 

• Inquiry: 

Respondent has been an employee of the City of Delray Beach since 2007 within the Parks and Recreation 
Department. This was verified by documents forwarded by Complainant which listed him as an employee. In the 
submitted spreadsheet, Respondent is also listed as the representative for the City vendor, Tropical Landscapers, 
Inc. The spreadsheet shows the following payouts to this company between the dates of June 2010 through May 
2014: 

P.O. Number Vendor No. Amount Check Date Check Number Approved 

667139 22580 $375.00 6/4/2010 450745 Karch 
684107 22580 800.00 8/3/2012 477463 Karch 
698313 22580 189.00 5/16/2014 497888 Davis 

Total 3 $1,364.00 

The amount totaled $1,364.00 over the course of three (3) payments between 2010 and 2014. 

I researched the business name Tropical Landscapers Inc. on the Florida Department of State Division of 
Corporations website and found the company was in an " Inactive" status as of 9/25/2015. The Registered Agent 
was listed as Jason Kleinrichert. Respondent's name was not listed in this section. 

Within the Articles of Incorporation, again Mr. Jason Kleinrichert was listed as the President and Registered Agent 
and Catherine Kleinrichert was listed as the Vice President. These documents were signed and dates on 
5/24/1995. Respondent's name was not found to be listed on these documents. However, based on the 
documents received from the City, Respondent was found to be listed as employed by the company Tropical 
Landscapers Inc. 

• Documents submitted by Investigator 

1. Articles of Incorporation- Florida Department of State Division of Corporations. (8 pages) 
2. 2012 Florida Limited Liability Company Annual Report. (1 page) 
3. 2014 For Profit Corporation Reinstatement. (1 page) 
4. Florida Department of State Division of Corporations Company Listing. (2 pages) 

Page 2 of 3 



• Recommendation 

After reviewing the background information, the documents submitted by Complainant, witness statements, and 
the applicable law, I believe that there is sufficient evidence that would indicate, Respondent may have violated 
PBC Code of Ethics §2-443(d), Contractual Relationships. 

Therefore, it is my recommendation that the COE Executive Director file a sworn complaint on Gordon Eaton 
pursuant to Section 2-260(a)(2), Procedure on Complaints Filed of the PBC Commission on Ethics Ordinance and 
request that a the formal investigation begin. 

Su:t:d: 
, Investigator 

PB County Commission on Ethics 

r!/Z_ 
(Initials) 
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PALM BEACH COUNTY COMMISSION ON ETHICS 

REPORT OF INVESTIGATION 

To: Mark E. Bannon, Executive Director 

From: Anthony C. Bennett, Chief Investigator 

Re: C15-029- Gordon Eaton, Parks and Recreation, City of Delray Beach 

The information provided in the Memorandum of Inquiry including all documentary and other evidence from the 
initial Inquiry completed in case number AN 15-024 is incorporated by reference into this Report of Investigation. 

• Investigation 

I began this investigation by obtaining additional background information on Gordon Eaton (Respondent), who is 
an employee with the City of Delray Beach (City) in the Parks and Recreation Department. Respondent has been a 
City employee since March 19, 2007. He is not listed in any supervisory role within the department nor does he 
have any authority to make purchasing or approval decisions. 

On Monday, December 21, 2015, Respondent sent an email to the Commission on Ethics {COE) office stating that 
he was concerned he had been the victim of a possible identity theft. His email came in response to the email 
notification that after a preliminary inquiry, COE staff found there was reasonable and trustworthy information to 
believe he may have violated the Code of Ethics and filed a self initiated Complaint against him. In the email, 
Respondent stated he has "Never worked for Tropical Landscapers" or any other company since he began work for 
the City in 2007. 

Respondent also questioned whether the address for Tropical Landscapers matched his home address, which he 
listed in the email. He then advised that he filed a Police Report with the Palm Beach Gardens Police Department 
(PBGPD) alleging that he had been a victim of identity fraud under Case# 15-329477. I scheduled a meeting with 
Respondent to provide a sworn statement and requested a copy of the police report . 

• Interview: Gordon Eaton (Respondent), Delray Beach: 

On Tuesday, February 16, 2016, at 4:09 pm, I conducted a sworn audio recorded interview with Mr. Gordon 
"Flash" Eaton, Parks and Recreation Employee, Delray Beach, at the COE Conference Room - 300 North Dixie 
Highway Suite 447, West Palm Beach, FL 33401. Below are the details of that interview: 

Respondent stated he works for the City in the Parks and Recreation Department (Parks & Rec.) as a Maintenance 
Worker. He stated he has held this position for approximately nine (9) years, and his normal working hours are 
6:30 am to 3:00 pm, Monday through Friday. He said he reports to Tim Simmons, Superintendent for Parks & Rec. 
and is an hourly employee, meaning he gets paid based on the actual number of worked hours. 

Respondent stated during the course of his daily duties, he utilizes various lawn maintenance equipment to include 
mowers, weed eaters, edgers, blowers, ect. He stated he works only in the City parks conducting lawn and brush 
maintenance and nowhere else. He stated he occasionally supervises one or two people who are also City 
employees and that some are newer employees while others have worked for the City for a long time. 

When I asked Respondent if he worked another job in conjunction with his current City job, he said "No, I have 
never had another job while working for the City of Delray." Respondent was asked if he ever completed an 
Outside Employment Form and submitted it to Human Resources and the COE, and he said "No". 

When Respondent was asked if he was familiar with the company Tropical Landscapers, Inc., he stated he was 
aware of the company, and said the first time he learned of the company was through an investigation that was 
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conducted by the City. He advised "they" (investigators) were asking questions of him pertaining to that company. 
He stated he told them he did not know the company or the people who owned the company. 

I showed Respondent the Articles of Incorporation for Tropical Landscapers, Inc. from the Florida Department of 

State, Division of Corporations, website (www.sunbiz.com) and ask him if he was familiar with it. Respondent 
read the names and addresses on the document as, Registered Agent : Jason Kleinrichert, Title President and 
Director: Jason Kleinrichert, Title Vice President and Secretary: Catherine Kleinrichert, and Principle Address: 
8917 1161

h Terrace South, Boynton Beach, FL 33472. He advised he has never seen the document and was not 
familiar with any of the persons listed as President, Director, Registered Agent, Vice President or Secretary. He 
also advised he was not familiar with the address listed as the Principle Address for the company. In addition, he 
stated he has never been to the address listed. 

Respondent stated he told the City investigators that he did not work for, never has worked for, and did not own 
the Company Tropical Landscapers, Inc. He thought once this was explained the issue surrounding the City thinking 
he worked for the company would have gone away. A few months later, he stated he received a note at his work 
complex to call a number. When he called the number, he was told by the Palm Beach County Commission on 
Ethics that he was under investigation. He advised he was not sure why he was being investigated because he 
explained himself to his supervisors with the City and thought this issue had been resolved . 

Respondent stated after he got the call that the COE was looking into this issue, he went to the PBGPD to try and 
file a report about a possible identity theft. He stated he did that because he was absolutely sure that he had 
nothing to do with Tropical Landscapers, and that someone had to have been using his name and information to 
work for this company. Respondent and his spouse, Shelly Ann Eaton, contacted the police department for help. 
He stated PBGPD took their information and statement, and gave them case number 15-3294 77 as reference for 
the report . The statement was similar to the statement Respondent gave during the interview. 

Respondent advised the police had looked into his issue, but told him they could not get in touch with anyone at 
Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Respondent stated he would provide a copy of the filed police report and the name of 
the Investigator looking into the complaint. Respondent stated in addition to filing a police report, he took steps 
to contact Tropical Landscapers as well. He said when he called the number {561-369-2899), it was out of service. 

Respondent was shown a spreadsheet which was provided by Complainant that listed the City vendor as Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. with an employee name of Gordon Eaton. The document also listed Hire Date: March 19, 2007; 
Department : Parks and Rec.; and Type: Plant. He stated the hire date and department listed was his hire date and 
department, but again he was not an employee of Tropical Landscapers, Inc. 

Respondent was given another document to review which he identified as a Purchase Order (PO). He read the PO 
number as 667139, Vendor number as 22580, Amount as $375, and Check Date as 6/4/2010. He stated he did not 
receive a check on 6/4/2010 in the amount of $375 from the City or from Tropical Landscapers. 

Respondent was provided with another document to review which he identified as PO number 684107 with 
Vendor number 22580 for $800 dated 8/3/2012. He stated he did not receive a check on 8/3/2012 in the amount 
of $800 from the City or from Tropical Landscapers. 

Respondent was given another document to review which he identified as PO number 698313 with Vendor 
number 22580 for $189 dated 5/16/2014. He stated he did not receive a check on 5/16/2014 in the amount of 
$189 from the City or from Tropical Landscapers. 

I advised Respondent the total amount for all three POs was $1,364. Respondent advised he did not receive a 
check from the City or from Tropical Landscapers for that amount "outside his normal work schedule for the City". 
He reiterated he has never seen those numbers or amounts before. 

2 



Respondent stated when he works his normal City job he is paid by direct deposit into his bank account. He 
advised he has gotten paid in the same manner for the entire nine (9) years he has worked for the City. He stated 
he does not get cash or checks from the City, supervisors, or any representative of the City. He also stated he has 
never worked for any vendor of the City, nor has he ever received any money or checks from a vendor of the City. 
He also stated he does not have another job outside of his regular current City job. Respondent advised he 
believes he is a victim of identity theft, but he has not told his supervisors that he filed a police report. 

The interview was concluded at 4:25 pm. 

On February 16, 2016, Respondent forwarded a scanned copy of the Palm Beach Gardens Police Report and the 
name of the assigned officer via email. The report was filed on December 21, 2015 at 1:50 pm by Shelly Ann 
Eaton. The information provided in the report and given to the police department is consistent with the statement 
given by Respondent. In addition to the report, a copy of a business card for PBG Police Officer F. O'Brien and a 
copy of Respondent's Florida Drivers License was included. I compared Respondent's address to the address listed 
for Tropical Landscapers, Inc. and they did not match. This information has been added to the file . 

To gather further information on the process that began this Complaint, I contact Mr. Donald Cooper, City Manger 
of Delray Beach, who is listed as Complainant. Mr. Cooper agreed to provide a taped statement to assist with this 
investigation. 

• Interview: Donald Cooper, City Manager, Delray Beach: 

On Wednesday, February 24, 2016, at 3:08 pm, I conducted a sworn audio recorded interview with Mr. Donald 
Cooper, City Manager of Delray Beach at Delray Beach City Hall- 100 NW 151 Avenue, Delray Beach, FL 33444. 
Below are the details of that interview: 

Mr. Cooper was sworn in and advised that his statement was being recorded. He acknowledged and agreed to 
being recorded. He advised that he is the current City Manger for the City hired on January 5, 2015. He stated he 
supervises approximately 850 city employees in various departments, to include the Purchasing Department. 

Mr. Cooper said when he became City Manager there was one individual in charge of Purchasing, which was part 
of the Finance Department. As of date of this interview, he has moved Purchasing out of the Finance Department 
and made it into a standalone department that consists of seven (7) employees. He advised the change was made 
due to some procurement issues that were discovered early during his tenure with the City. He stated the 
Purchasing Department currently has an Interim Chief Purchasing Officer named, Mr. Steven Chapman, who 
reports directly to him. Prior to Mr. Chapman, Ms. Holly Vath held the position for ten (10) months. Prior to Ms. 
Vath, a woman named Ms. Nadal held the position for a long period of time. During Ms. Nadal's tenure, 
Purchasing was still structured within the Finance Department. Mr. Cooper reiterated that both Ms. Nadal and Ms. 
Vath were no longer City employees. 

Mr. Cooper advised he was familiar with the City's procurement process, which is outlined within Chapter 36 of the 
City's Municipal Code (A copy of the section of the City's Code has been added to the file) . Mr. Cooper explained 
when a vendor or possible vendor wants to do business with the City the process is divided into various dollar 
amounts, which are as follows: Purchases valued at under $2,500 can be approved at the department level; 
Purchases between $2,501 and $10,000 must be approved by the department supervisor, purchasing officer, and 
three (3) quotes for service; Purchase of any goods or services valued at between $10,001 and $25,000 must be 
approved by the City Manager; and Any purchase over $25,001 must be approved by the City Commission . 

Mr. Cooper stated he conducted an audit of the City's procurement process based on a comment in a report 
completed by the Palm Beach Office of the Inspector General (OIG) noting some discrepancies within the City's 
Environmental Services Department (ESD), which involved the purchasing of signs, sign posts, sign poles and other 
related materials. He stated it was essentially, "People doing business with themselves." As a result of that one 
discrepancy, he ordered an external audit of all City purchasing processes to determine if there were others. 

3 



Mr. Cooper advised the audit found that a number of City employees had current contracts, or had been under 
contract, to provide goods or services for the City. These employees had not disclosed, or did not appear to have 
disclosed, their employment relationship with the City while fulfilling the contracts. He went on to say that he 
immediately turned the information over to the Commission on Ethics to request a formal investigation. Mr. 
Cooper affirmed the audit was conducted "in-house" pursuant to his direction and began roughly February or 
March of 2015 and ended in April of 2015. 

Mr. Cooper stated a number of issues were discovered, which included possible violations of City rules and 
administrative procedures. Also, there were possible violations of criminal law, which were referred to the State 
Attorney's Office (SAO). In addition, there were also possible violations of the Palm Beach County Code of Ethics. 
In essence, he stated there were multiple parties with multiple violations that may have been relevant to multiple 
agencies, and he forwarded all of the information to each of the agencies. 

Mr. Cooper stated the City also conducted their own investigation to discover if Administrative or City polices had 
been violated. He stated all of the employees outlined in the audit were notified of the investigation, to include 
the possibility of some form of discipline if the allegation(s) had proven true. He stated this notification process is 
guided by City rules and current union contracts. 

Mr. Cooper stated he was sure that all of the employees that were highlighted by the audit had taken the Ethics 
training and signed an Acknowledgement Form. He stated that confirmation of training was part of audit process 
used to determine if a violation had occurred. Employee names were matched against signed Acknowledgement 
Forms as verification. Mr. Cooper said he took the same Ethics training taken by the identified employees. He 
referenced a statement within the training which outlined, "Employees could not enter into contracts with the City 
that employs them." He said he is familiar with the statement and advised he signed the same Acknowledgement 
Form that the employees signed, so he was confident they were trained on that section . Mr. Cooper advised that 
the audit revealed that some of the contracts were only one-time contracts. There were also some contracts 
where multiple goods or services were purchased from the same vendor or vendors on various occasions. 

At 3:26pm, Mr. Cooper was asked if he was familiar with a City employee named Gordon Eaton (Respondent), and 
stated he was not sure if he knew him personally. I showed Mr. Cooper a copy of the Delray Beach audit report 
which listed several names and monetary amounts, which included the name of the Respondent. Mr. Cooper 
advised the page was consistent with the formal Audit Report completed by the City. He read Respondent's name 
on the document as Gordon Eaton, the Department as Parks and Recreation, and the monetary amount of $1,364 
dollars. 

When asked if Respondent submitted an Outside Work Form with City, Mr. Cooper stated he did not directly recall; 
however, based on the investigation, the COE would not have received notice of a possible violation if Respondent 
had submitted one. During the review process prior to contract procurement, it would have been realized that 
Respondent was an employee, thus it would not have been approved, or should not have been approved. 

Mr. Cooper was asked if he was aware Respondent filed a stolen identity police report with PBGPD. He stated that 
he was not aware of that filing, and advised Respondent never came to him to make him aware of the identity 
situation . When Mr. Cooper was shown a copy of the PBGPD report and read the statement which referenced 
Respondent's account of the stolen identity issue, he also noted the report was filed by Ms. Shelly Eaton (later 
identified as the Respondent's wife). Within the statement Mr. Cooper read that Mr. Eaton does not work for nor 
has he ever worked for Tropical Landscaper's. He advised that an Investigator was sent to make contact with all 
individuals referenced, but had no knowledge on this particular instance of identity fraud or verification of the 
Tropical Landscaper's issue. 

Mr. Cooper stated the majority of the contracts paid by Finance to this individual were by check. He advised he 
never saw the checks or who endorsed them. He stated a requisition is made by the individual department. From 
there the requisition goes to the Finance Department where it is billed and approved. Finance then cuts the check 
to the entity or contact person for the entity. 
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In review, Mr. Cooper reiterated this practice of employees contracting with the City had been going on for 
approximately ten (10) years and included various employees in different departments within the City. He advised 
when an employee is hired, in addition to the Ethics Training, they also receive additional City Introduction 
Training by the Human Resources Department. Since he has come on board, he has placed more emphasis on 
contractual issues with the City during the training in an attempt to ensure no more violations occur. The 
information is also available in an employee handbook. 

Mr. Cooper stated this has been an ongoing problem in the City for some time, which includes a lack of awareness 
of County and State laws, and City ordinances and procedures by senior management relevant to this issue. He 
advised there was an improper reliance on past practices where this type of behavior was allowed. ln . many 
instances, the approver only consisted of one person who showed they were not informed of proper procedures, 
and tried to give the employee what they wanted . 

The interview was concluded at 3:33 pm. 

On February 25, 2016, I went to the principal address listed for Tropical Landscapers, Inc., on the Florida 
Department of State Division of Corporations website. I made contact with Mr. Jason Kleinrichert at the business, 
and he identified himself as the owner of Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Mr. Kleinrichert stated he did not believe his 
company was a vendor for the City of Delray Beach. He advised he knew he was a vendor of other cities within 
Palm Beach County, but could not recall Delray Beach as being one of them. 

Mr. Kleinrichert advised Tropical Landscapers, Inc. is a plant and tree nursery. They supply plants, flowers and 
trees to a variety of cities, private companies, housing developments, and private home owners. He stated some 
of the items are supplied via contract, while others come in and pay cash for a one-time item(s). He stated his 
company has been in existence since 1995, but they've only been in their current location in Boynton Beach since 
2009. 

When I showed Mr. Kleinrichert the Articles of Incorporation document for Tropical Landscapers, Inc. from the 
sunbiz website, he stated the documents were valid and that he and his wife, Catherine Kleinrichert, had filed 
them. Mr. Kleinrichert stated he did not know Respondent, and that Respondent was not one of his employees 
and definitely not one of the owners. He again reiterated the Company is owned solely him and his wife, 
Catherine. 

Then I showed Mr. Kleinrichert a copy of Respondent's Florida Driver's License, which was provided by Respondent 
along with the police report documentation, and he reiterated that he had not ever seen Respondent nor was 
Respondent affiliated with his company. Mr. Klienrichert was also shown copies of the Purchase Orders paid by 
the City to Tropical Landscapers. He advised he did not remember seeing any monies come in from the City, but 
he would ask his wife as she handles the books. Mr. Kleinrichert had no other relevant information. 

On Wednesday, March 30, 2016 I contacted Executive Assistant Ms. Lauren Czencz, Delray Beach Finance 
Department, via email to request copies of any contracts or agreements for services between the City and Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. and/or Respondent. I also requested copies of all checks and invoices between the parties. On 
April 18, 2016 I received copies of the requested documents via Fed Ex. 

The forwarded documentation included the following: 

1. Purchase Order 684107 between Tropical Landscapers, Inc and the City for services rendered in the 
amount of $800. 

2. Receipt for payment of $800 for 400 Spider Lily plants (Time and Date stamped 7/25/12 by the City). 
3. Confirmation of payment receipt of $800 paid to Tropical Landscapers, Inc. by the City dated 7/13/12 and 

signed by Mr. David Boyd. 
4. Purchase Requisition for plants made by City Parks and Recreation Representative J. Friedman to Vendor 

Tropical Landscapers, Inc. (Vendor #22580) . 
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5. Processed City of Delray Beach Check (#477463), dated 8/3/12, for the amount of $800 paid to Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. 

6. Purchase Order 698313 between Tropical Landscapers, Inc and the City for services rendered in the 
amount of $189, dated 5/1/2014. 

7. Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Invoice (#2014343) for 7 Neo Chantini 8" and 7 Neo Chantini (7 Gal.) billed to 
the City for the amount of $189. 

8. Confirmation of payment receipt of $189 paid to Tropical Landscapers, Inc. by the City dated 5/1/14 and 
signed by Ms. Milena Walinksi. 

9. Receipt for payment of $189 for 7 Neo Chantini 8" and 7 Neo Chantini (7 Gal.) plants (Time and Date 
stamped 5/8/14 by the City. 

10. Processed City of Delray Beach Check (#497888), dated 5/16/14, for the amount of $189 paid to Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. 

11. Processed City of Delray Beach Check (#450745), dated 6/4/10, for the amount of $375 paid to Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. 

All of documents have been added to the file. 

In reviewing three cashed checks that were forwarded and all other documentation sent, I noted the name on the 
checks was that of the business Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Respondent's name was not listed on any of the checks 
or anywhere in the other documentation. I noticed all checks were cashed at National City Bank. I searched online 
for the National City Bank location. I discovered National City Bank was sold a few times over the past few years 
resulting in several name changes. The current name of the bank is PNC Bank. 

On Tuesday, April 19, 2016, I went back to Tropical Landscapers, Inc. attempting to speak with the owner, Mr. 
Kleinrichert about the cashed checks. Although Mr. Kleinrichert was not available, Mrs. Catherine Kleinrichert, 
Vice President and Secretary for Tropical Landscapers, Inc., was available and provided information. Ms. 
Kleinrichert reviewed the checks and requested a copy of one to compare with her records. She stated she 
remembered possibly having a contract relationship with the City of Delray Beach but was not 100% sure. She said 
her duties involved the financial side of the business and that her husband, Mr. Kleinrichert, really did not work 
with that part. She stated her husband probably would not know who comes in to pay for orders unless there is a 
problem with the payment. Mrs. Klienrichert made a copy of check #477463 ($800). 

On Tuesday, April 19, 2016, I went to a PNC Bank branch located at 3989 Forest Hill Boulevard, West Palm Beach, 
FL 33406 and made contact with Ms. Gizelle Reyes, VP Branch Manager. Ms. Reyes confirmed PNC Bank was once 
National City Bank then purchased and renamed to Fidelity Bank, ultimately being purchased again becoming PNC 
Bank. 

Ms. Reyes reviewed the City Check #477463 and confirmed it had been cashed by the bank. However, due to the 
time frame she could not verify who cashed the check. Based on her knowledge of the banking process, the only 
persons that could cash the check and receive money would have to be on the authorized account. They would 
also have to be an authorized account signer. Ms. Reyes also stated that in order to open a business account, you 
would need Article of Incorporation documents which would have to be filed with a state. 

Ms. Reyes advised this particular account was closed, but noted based on the deposit stamp this check could only 
be deposited not cashed to receive money directly. The deposit stamp read, "PAY TO THE ORDER OF NATIONAL 
CITY BANK LAKE WORTH, FL 33467-5203 (267084199) FOR DEPOSIT ONLY TROPICAL LANDSCAPERS INC. 
0001549618." In this case only the authorized account holders would have access to the monies. When asked 
owned the account, she advised she could not provide the information without a subpoena. She did, however, say 
as listed on the back of the check, persons involved with this company (Tropical Landscapers, Inc.) would most 
likely be the ones that could access it. 
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On Thursday, April 21, 2016, I received an email from Catherine Kleinrichert, Tropical Landscapers, Inc. as follows : 

"Dear Mr. Bennett, 
I did some research after you paid a visit to my office and found the following invoices for material that 
was picked up at our nursery back in 2010 and 2012. Both orders have a PO number at the top and were 
picked up in person at our nursery. 

Thank you, 
Cathy Kleinrichert 
Office {561) 369-2899" 

Also included in the email was an attachment containing Invoice #2010398 and dated 5/5/2010. The Invoice listed 
a purchase order (156898) for 100 Crown of Thorn (3 . Gal) plants. The invoice was created by Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc., and billed to the City for the amount of $375. It should be noted that I did not give Mrs. 
Kleinrichert a copy of this Invoice, nor did I give her a copy of the $375 check that was used for payment. These 
documents coincide with the documents forwarded to me by City Executive Assistant Lauren Czenz. A copy of this 
email and the documentation has been added into the file documents. 

A phone call was made to Tropical Landscapers, Inc. to verify they used PNC Bank (National City Bank) as a bank for 
their corporate account. Mr. Kleinrichert stated they currently use Wells Fargo Bank as their banking institution, 
but they have used PNC Bank in the past, and that account is currently closed. 

• Summary of the allegations in the Complaint 

Complainant alleges that Respondent, an employee of the City since 2007 in the Parks & Rec. Department, may 
have acted in violation of §2-443(d), Contractual relationships, by being an employee of the City and working for 
Tropical Landscapers, Inc. as an independent contractor or employee. This information was discovered when the 
City tasked external auditors to comparing City employee contact information to City vendor contract information 
to determine if there were possible employee conflicts. 

The audit found City employee Gordon Eaton (Respondent) as being employed by Tropical Landscapers, Inc., a 
company determined to be a vendor of the City from 2010 through 2014, and that the company received total 
amount of $1,364 during that time. 

• Additional documents submitted to the File 

1. Email from Respondent to COE. (2 pages) 
2. COE Sworn Interview Form- 2/16/2016. {2 pages) 
3. Palm Beach Gardens Police Department Report- Case #15329477. (1 page) 
4. Palm Beach Gardens Police Department Business Card- Officer F. O'Brien. (1 page) 
5. Respondent Florida Driver's License (Personal Information Sanitized). (1 page) 
6. COE Sworn Interview Form- 2/24/2016. (2 pages) 
7. Emails- Ms. L Czencz, Executive Assistant Finance Department. (2 pages) 
8. Email Exchanges- COE and City of Delray Beach. (4 pages) 
9. Requested Invoices, Receipts and Checks paid to Vendors. (16 pages) 
10. PNC Bank: VP Branch Manager Reyes Contact Information. (1 page) 
11. Email from Mrs. Catherine Kleinrichert (Invoice Copy Attached) . (2 pages) 

• Summary of Investigation findings 

Based on the information provided by Complainant and information uncovered during the Investigation, the facts 
do not support a violation of section 2-443(d), Contractual relationships by Respondent. 

7 



Although Respondent is an employee of the City, it was confirmed that he is not now nor has ever been an 
employee, owner, or part owner of Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Both Mr. and Mrs. Kleinrichert were confirmed to be 
the sole owners of the company based on their statements and the Articles of Incorporation filed with the Florida 
Department of State. 

Further, Respondent was not listed on any invoices, purchase orders or checks issued by the City and received by 
Tropical Landscapers, Inc. Respondent did not have access to any of the National City Bank accounts owned by 
Tropical Landscapers, Inc. as verified by both Mr. and Mrs. Kleinrichert and PNC Bank (National City Bank) VP 
Branch Manger Gizelle Reyes. 

Therefore, there are no reasonably trustworthy facts and circumstances to conclude that the Respondent, Gordon 
Eaton, violated §2-443(d), Contractual relationships, of the Palm Beach County Code of Ethics by Respondent in 
this instance. 

End of Investigation 

Submitted by: 

PB Coun y Commission on Ethics 

Reviewed by: Ul1t> 
(Initials) 
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PALM BEACH COUNTY COMMISSION ON ETHICS 

PROBABLE CAUSE RECOMMENDATION 

To : Commission on Ethics 

From: Christie E. Kelley, Advocate 

Re: C15-029 -Gordon Eaton, Parks and Recreation, City of Delray Beach 

All background information and facts from the Memorandum of Inquiry, Report of Investigation, and supporting 
documents are adopted by reference into this Probable Cause Recommendation . 

• Recommendation 

A finding of NO PROBABLE CAUSE should be entered in the above captioned matter as to the alleged violation of 
Sec. 2-443(d). 

Probable Cause exists where there are reasonably trustworthy facts and circumstances for the 
Commission on Ethics (COE} to conclude that the Respondent, Gordon Eaton, violated the Palm 
Beach County Code of Ethics. 

• Jurisdiction 

The COE has jurisdiction pursuant to Chapter 2, Article V, Division 8, section 2-258(a) of the Palm Beach County 
Commission on Ethics Ordinance which states in pertinent part: 

Article V, Division 8, Section 2-258. Powers and duties. (a) The commission on ethics shall be authorized to exercise 
such powers and shall be required to perform such duties as are hereinafter provided. The commission on ethics 
shall be empowered to review, interpret, render advisory opinions, and enforce the: 

(1) Countywide Code of Ethics; 
(2) County Post-Employment Ordinance, and 
(3) County Lobbyist Registration Ordinance. 

• Analysis 

The investigation revealed that there is insufficient evidence to prove Respondent violated §2-443(d) of the Palm 
Beach County Code of Ethics (Code). 

Here, to prove that Respondent violated §2-443(d), Contractual relationships, the evidence must show that 
Respondent or his outside business or employer was a vendor of the City of Delray Beach {City) . Based on the 
information revealed during the investigation, there is no evidence to support the allegation that Respondent was 
employed by Tropical Landscapers, Inc., a vendor of the City. 

When Chief Investigator Anthony Bennett spoke to Respondent, he denied ever receiving any monies from the 
City, besides his normal paycheck, for services rendered through a second job. Respondent stated that he has 
never had a second job while employed by the City and that he was not employed by or affiliated with Tropical 
Landscapers, Inc. in any way. He stated he did not know why his name was listed on a City audit form showing he 
received a total of $1,264 from the City. After learning that his name was on the audit form, Respondent filed a 
police report with the Palm Beach Gardens Police Department cla iming he had been the victim of identity theft. 
Respondent provided copies of the police report. 

In addition, the Florida Department of State Division of Corporations website lists Mr. Jason Kleinrichert and Mrs. 
Catherine Kleinrichert as the owner, vice president, registered agent and secretary of Tropical Landscapers, Inc. 
Respondent's name was not listed anywhere on the Articles of Incorporation documents. Mr. and Mrs. 
Kleinrichert verified this information when Chief Investigator Bennett spoke with them. In addition, when Mr. 
Kleinrichert was shown a copy of Respondent's Florida driver's license, he stated he did not know Respondent, 
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Respondent was not one of his employees, and Respondent was not affiliated with Mr. Kleinrichert's company in 
any way. Mrs. Kleinrichert also confirmed that Tropical Landscapers, Inc., had a past contractual relat ionship with 
the City of Delray Beach for plants, which were paid for and picked up by the City. 

Further, the investigation revealed that Respondent was not listed on any invoices, purchase orders, or checks 
issued by the City of Delray Beach and received by Tropical Landscapers, Inc. The checks from the City were not 
made payable to Respondent; they were made payable to Tropical Landscapers, Inc. and were deposited at 
National City Bank. Mr. Kleinrichert stated that Tropical Landscapers, Inc. previously had a business account with 
National City Bank. When Chief Investigator Bennett spoke with PNC Bank Vice President Branch Manager Gizelle 
Reyes, she confirmed that the checks from the City were deposited at a National City Bank branch, which was now 
operating as PNC Bank. Without a subpoena, Ms. Reyes would not verify whether the account was in the name of 
Tropical Landscapers, Inc. or Mr. and Mrs. Kleinrichert . However, she stated that based on the deposit stamp, 
which listed the phrase "For Deposit Only Tropical Landscapers, Inc." the check could only be deposited and 
accessed by an authorized signer. Ms. Reyes stated that in order to open a business account, the Articles of 
Incorporation needed to be provided. Based on the Article of Incorporation documents, the Kleinricherts were the 
only persons authorized to conduct business under the corporate name of Tropical Landscapers, Inc.; Respondent 
could not have access to any of the National City Bank accounts owned by Tropical Landscapers, Inc. 

Conclusion 

Based on the facts and circumstances, there is NO PROBABLE CAUSE to believe that Respondent violated 
§2-443(d), Contractual relationships, of the Palm Beach County Code of Ethics. Therefore, I recommend that a 
finding of NO PROBABLE CAUSE and an ORDER of DISMISSAL be entered. 

By: 
Date 
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